

# The Belfast Gazette

Registered as a newspaper
Published by Authority

# Contents

- \* State/1149
  - Parliament Ecclesiastical
- \* Public Finance/1155
- \* Transport/1156
  Planning
  Health
- \* Environment/1156 Water
- \* Agriculture & Fisheries/1157

/\* Notices published today

- \* Energy/1157
  Post & Telecom.
- \* Other Notices/1157 Competition
- \* Corporate Insolvency/1161
- \* Personal Insolvency/1163
- \* Companies Regulation/1164
  Partnerships
  Societies Regulation
- \* Personal Legal/1165
  Contributors Information

State



# BY THE QUEEN A PROCLAMATION

DETERMINING THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DESIGNS FOR A NEW SERIES OF ONE-HUNDRED-POUND, FIFTY-POUND, TWENTY-FIVE-POUND AND TEN-POUND GOLD COINS; AND A NEW SERIES OF TWO-POUND, ONE POUND, FIFTY PENCE AND TWENTY PENCE SILVER COINS

#### ELIZABETH R.

Whereas under section 3(1)(a), (b), (c), (cc) and (d) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to determine the denomination, the design and dimensions of coins to be made at Our Mint, to determine the weight and fineness of certain gold coins, the remedy to be allowed in the making of such coins and their least current weight, and to determine the weight and composition of coins other than gold coins or coins of silver of Our Maundy money and the remedy to be allowed in the making of such

And Whereas under section 3(1)(ff) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to direct that any coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount:

And Whereas it appears to Us desirable to order that there should be made at Our Mint a new series of coins of the denominations of one hundred pounds, fifty pounds, twenty-five pounds and ten pounds in gold, and a new series of coins of the denominations of two pounds, one pound, fifty pence and twenty pence in silver:

We, therefore, in pursuance of the said section 3(1)(a), (b), (c), (cc), (d) and (ff), and of all other powers enabling Us in that behalf, do hereby, by and with the advice of Our Privy Council, proclaim, direct and ordain as follows:

#### ONE-HUNDRED-POUND COIN

- 1. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of one hundred pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 34.05 grammes, a standard diameter of 32.69 millimetres, a millesimal fineness of 916.66, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or fineness specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.081 grammes;

- - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said millesimal fineness of one per mille.
  - (3) The least current weight of the said gold coin shall be 33.835
  - (4) The design of the said gold coin shall be as follows:

'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " • 100 • POUNDS • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "ONE OUNCE FINE GOLD BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'

#### FIFTY-POUND COIN

- 2. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of fifty pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 17.025 grammes, a standard diameter of 27 millimetres, a millesimal fineness of 916.66, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or fineness specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.04 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said millesimal fineness of one per mille.
  - (3) The least current weight of the said gold coin shall be 16.918
- (4) The design of the said gold coin shall be as follows:

'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " • 50 • POUNDS • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/2 OUNCE FINE GOLD BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'.

# TWENTY-FIVE-POUND COIN

- 3. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of twenty-five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 8.513 grammes, a standard diameter of 22 millimetres, a millesimal fineness of 916.66, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or fineness specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
- (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.02 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said millesimal fineness of one per mille.
  - (3) The least current weight of the said gold coin shall be 8.459
  - (4) The design of the said gold coin shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " 25 • POUNDS • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/4 OUNCE FINE GOLD BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'

#### TEN-POUND COIN

- 4. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of ten pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 3.412 grammes, a standard diameter of 16.5 millimetres, a millesimal fineness of 916.66, and being circular in shape
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or fineness specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.015 grammes;

- (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin: and
- (c) a variation from the said millesimal fineness of one per mille.
- (3) The least current weight of the said gold coin shall be 3.384 grammes
- (4) The design of the said gold coin shall be as follows:

'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " • 10 • POUNDS • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/10 OUNCE FINE GOLD BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'.

#### TWO-POUND COIN

- (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 32.454 grammes, a standard diameter of 40 millimetres, a standard composition of 958.4 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.14 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The design of the said silver coin shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription

"ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " • 2 • POUNDS • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "ONE OUNCE FINE SILVER BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'

(4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

- 6. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of one pound shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 16.227 grammes, a standard diameter of 27 millimetres, a standard composition of 958.4 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.095 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The design of the said silver coin shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • FID • DEF", and the value of " • 1 • POUND • ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/2 OUNCE FINE SILVER BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'
  - (4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

## FIFTY PENCE COIN

- 7. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of fifty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 8.114 grammes, a standard diameter of 22 millimetres, a standard composition of 958.4 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:

- (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.055 grammes;
- (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
- (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
- (3) The design of the said silver coin shall be as follows:
- 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH II D G REG FID DEF", and the value of " 50 PENCE ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/4 OUNCE FINE SILVER BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'.

#### TWENTY PENCE COIN

- 8. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of twenty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 3.246 grammes, a standard diameter of 16.5 millimetres, a standard composition of 958.4 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.04 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The design of the said silver coin shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription
- "ELIZABETH II D G REG FID DEF", and the value of " 20 PENCE ", and for the reverse a seated figure of Britannia set against the background of a rippling Union Flag. The reverse design is accompanied by the words "1/10 OUNCE FINE SILVER BRITANNIA" and the date of the year. The coin will have a graining upon the edge'.
- 9. This Proclamation shall come into force on the tenth day of October Two thousand and eight.

Given at Our Court at Buckingham Palace, this ninth day of October in the year of our Lord Two thousand and eight and in the fifty-seventh year of Our Reign.

GOD SAVE THE QUEEN (1101/34)

# BY THE QUEEN A PROCLAMATION

DETERMINING THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DESIGN FOR FIVE-POUND COINS COMMEMORATING THE FIVE-HUNDREDTH ANNIVERSARY OF THE ACCESSION OF KING HENRY VIII

# ELIZABETH R.

Whereas under section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d) and (dd) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to determine the denomination, the design and dimensions of coins to be made at Our Mint, to determine the weight and composition of coins other than gold coins or coins of silver of Our Maundy money and the remedy to be allowed in making such coins and to determine the percentage of impurities which such coins may contain:

And Whereas under section 3(1)(f) and (ff) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to direct that coins made at Our Mint other than gold, silver, cupronickel and bronze coins shall be current and that any coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount:

And Whereas under section 6(2) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to prescribe the composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of coins of any metal other than gold, silver or cupro-nickel:

And Whereas it appears to Us desirable to order that, to commemorate the five-hundredth anniversary of the accession of King Henry VIII, there should be made at Our Mint coins of the denomination of five pounds in platinum, in gold, in silver and in cupro-nickel:

We, therefore, in pursuance of the said section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d), (dd), (f) and (ff), the said section 6(2), and of all other powers enabling Us in that behalf, do hereby, by and with the advice of Our Privy Council, proclaim, direct and ordain as follows:

#### PLATINUM PIEDFORT COIN

- (1) A new coin of platinum of the denomination of five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 94.2 grammes, a standard diameter of 38.608 millimetres, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said platinum coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight or diameter specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.8 grammes; and
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin.
  - (3) The said platinum coin may contain impurities of three-tenths of one per centum.
  - (4) The said platinum coin shall be current and shall be legal tender for payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.
  - (5) The composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of the said platinum coin shall be pure platinum.

#### GOLD COIN

- (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard diameter of 38.608 millimetres, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a variation from the said standard diameter of not more than 0.125 millimetres per coin shall be allowed.

#### SILVER COIN

- 3. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 28.276 grammes, a standard diameter of 38.608 millimetres, a standard composition of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.13 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### SILVER PIEDFORT COIN

- 4. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 56.552 grammes, a standard diameter of 38.608 millimetres, a standard composition of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, and being circular in shape.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.215 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### **CUPRO-NICKEL COIN**

5. (1) A new coin of cupro-nickel of the denomination of five pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 28.276 grammes, a standard diameter of 38.608 millimetres, a standard composition

- of seventy-five per centum copper and twenty-five per centum nickel, and being circular in shape.
- (2) In the making of the said cupro-nickel coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
- (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.13 grammes;
- (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
- (c) a variation from the said standard composition of two per centum copper and two per centum nickel.
- (3) The said cupro-nickel coin may contain impurities of threequarters of one per centum.
- (4) The said cupro-nickel coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### DESIGN OF THE COINS

- 6. The design of the said coins shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II • D • G REG • F • D • " and the date "2009", and for the reverse a design inspired by a Holbein painting of King Henry VIII, set within a tressure and surrounded by the inscription ". THE ACCESSION OF HENRY VIII 1509 •" and the denomination "FIVE POUNDS". The platinum, gold and silver coins will have a plain edge and in incuse letters the inscription "ROSA SINE SPINA ", while the cupro-nickel coin will have a graining upon the edge'.
- 7. This Proclamation shall come into force on the tenth day of October Two thousand and eight.

Given at Our Court at Buckingham Palace, this ninth day of October in the year of our Lord Two thousand and eight and in the fifty-seventh year of Our Reign.

GOD SAVE THE OUEEN

(1101/35)

# BY THE QUEEN A PROCLAMATION

DETERMINING THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DESIGN FOR **COMMEMORATING** TWO-POUND COINS BICENTENARY OF THE BIRTH OF CHARLES DARWIN AND THE ONE-HUNDRED-AND-FIFTIETH ANNIVERSARY OF THE PUBLICATION OF ON THE ORIGIN OF SPECIES

Whereas under section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d) and (dd) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to determine the denomination, the design and dimensions of coins to be made at Our Mint, to determine the weight and composition of coins other than gold coins or coins of silver of Our Maundy money and the remedy to be allowed in the making of such coins and to determine the percentage of impurities which such coins may contain:

And Whereas under section 3(1)(f) and (ff) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to direct that coins made at Our Mint other than gold, silver, cupronickel and bronze coins shall be current and that any coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount:

And Whereas under section 6(2) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to prescribe the composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of coins of any metal other than gold, silver or cupro-nickel:

And Whereas it appears to Us desirable to order that, to commemorate the bicentenary of the birth of Charles Darwin and the one-hundredand-fiftieth anniversary of the publication of On the Origin of Species, there should be made at Our Mint coins of the denomination of two pounds in gold, in silver, and in cupro-nickel and nickel-brass, having joined concentric inner and outer sections, being in gold with a different coloured gold outer section, in silver with a gold-plated outer section and in cupro-nickel and nickel-brass with a cupro-nickel inner section and a nickel-brass outer section:

We, therefore, in pursuance of the said section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d), (dd), (f) and (ff), the said section 6(2), and of all other powers enabling

Us in that behalf, do hereby, by and with the advice of Our Privy Council, proclaim, direct and ordain as follows:

#### GOLD COIN

- 1. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, being circular in shape and having joined concentric inner and outer
  - (2) Without prejudice to section 1(2) of the Coinage Act 1971, the inner and outer sections may consist of different alloys.
  - (3) In the making of the said gold coin a variation from the said standard diameter of not more than 0.125 millimetres per coin shall
  - (4) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres.

#### SILVER COIN

- 2. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight (including the gold plate) of 12 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, a standard composition (excluding the gold plate) of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, being circular in shape, and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, the outer section being plated with fine gold of a standard weight of plating of 0.065 grammes.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.095 grammes for the inner and outer
  - (b) a variation from the said standard weight of plating of an amount per coin of 0.045 grammes;
  - (c) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres
  - (d) in relation to those parts of the coin other than the gold plating, a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20
  - (4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### SILVER PIEDFORT COIN

- 3. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight (including the gold plate) of 24 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, a standard composition (excluding the gold plate) of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, being circular in shape, and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, the outer section being plated with fine gold of a standard weight of plating of 0.085 grammes.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.145 grammes for the inner and outer
  - (b) a variation from the said standard weight of plating of an amount per coin of 0.045 grammes;
  - (c) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres
  - (d) in relation to those parts of the coin other than the gold plating, a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres.
  - (4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### CUPRO-NICKEL AND NICKEL-BRASS COIN

(1) A new coin of cupro-nickel and nickel-brass of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 12 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, being circular in shape and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, with a standard composition as to the inner section of seventy-five per centum copper and twenty-five per centum nickel, and as to the outer section of seventy-six per centum copper, four per centum nickel and twenty per centum zinc.

- (2) In the making of the said cupro-nickel and nickel-brass coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
- (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.1 grammes for the inner and outer sections:
- (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
- (c) a variation from the said standard composition as to the inner section of two per centum copper and two per centum nickel, and as to the outer section of two per centum copper, three-quarters of one per centum nickel and two per centum zinc.
- (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres.
- (4) The inner and outer sections of the said coin may contain impurities of three-quarters of one per centum.
- (5) The said cupro-nickel and nickel-brass coin shall be current and shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.
- (6) The composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of the nickel-brass outer section of the said coin shall be pure copper, pure nickel and pure zinc.

#### DESIGN OF THE COINS

- 5. The design of the said coins shall be as follows:
  - 'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH II DEI GRA REG FID DEF ", and for the reverse a design showing a portrait of Charles Darwin facing an ape surrounded by the inscription "1809 DARWIN 2009" and the denomination "TWO POUNDS". The said coins will have a graining upon the edge and in incuse letters the inscription "ON THE ORIGIN OF SPECIES 1859 ", save for the gold coin where the incuse letters will be accompanied by a plain edge'.
- This Proclamation shall come into force on the tenth day of October Two thousand and eight.

Given at Our Court at Buckingham Palace, this ninth day of October in the year of our Lord Two thousand and eight and in the fifty-seventh year of Our Reign.

GOD SAVE THE QUEEN

# BY THE QUEEN A PROCLAMATION

DETERMINING THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DESIGN FOR TWO-POUND COINS COMMEMORATING THE TWO-HUNDRED-AND-FIFTIETH ANNIVERSARY OF THE BIRTH OF ROBERT BURNS

# ELIZABETH R.

Whereas under section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d) and (dd) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to determine the denomination, the design and dimensions of coins to be made at Our Mint, to determine the weight and composition of coins other than gold coins or coins of silver of Our Maundy money and the remedy to be allowed in the making of such coins and to determine the percentage of impurities which such coins may contain:

And Whereas under section 3(1)(f) and (ff) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to direct that coins made at Our Mint other than gold, silver, cupronickel and bronze coins shall be current and that any coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount:

And Whereas under section 6(2) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to prescribe the composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of coins of any metal other than gold, silver or cupro-nickel:

And Whereas it appears to Us desirable to order that, to commemorate the two-hundred-and-fiftieth anniversary of the birth of Robert Burns, there should be made at Our Mint coins of the denomination of two pounds in gold, in silver, and in cupro-nickel and nickel-brass, having joined concentric inner and outer sections, being in gold with a different coloured gold outer section, in silver with a gold-plated outer section and in cupro-nickel and nickel-brass with a cupro-nickel inner section and a nickel-brass outer section:

We, therefore, in pursuance of the said section 3(1)(a), (b), (cc), (d), (dd), (f) and (ff), the said section 6(2), and of all other powers enabling Us in that behalf, do hereby, by and with the advice of Our Privy Council, proclaim, direct and ordain as follows:

#### GOLD COIN

- (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, being circular in shape and having joined concentric inner and outer sections
  - (2) Without prejudice to section 1(2) of the Coinage Act 1971, the inner and outer sections may consist of different alloys.
  - (3) In the making of the said gold coin a variation from the said standard diameter of not more than 0.125 millimetres per coin shall be allowed.
  - (4) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres.

#### SILVER COIN

- 2. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight (including the gold plate) of 12 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, a standard composition (excluding the gold plate) of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, being circular in shape, and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, the outer section being plated with fine gold of a standard weight of plating of 0.065 grammes.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.095 grammes for the inner and outer sections:
  - (b) a variation from the said standard weight of plating of an amount per coin of 0.045 grammes;
  - (c) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (d) in relation to those parts of the coin other than the gold plating, a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.
  - (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres.
  - (4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### SILVER PIEDFORT COIN

(1101/36)

- 3. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight (including the gold plate) of 24 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, a standard composition (excluding the gold plate) of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, being circular in shape, and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, the outer section being plated with fine gold of a standard weight of plating of 0.085 grammes.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.145 grammes for the inner and outer sections:
  - (b) a variation from the said standard weight of plating of an amount per coin of 0.045 grammes;
  - (c) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (d) in relation to those parts of the coin other than the gold plating, a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.

- (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres
- (4) The said silver coin shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.

#### CUPRO-NICKEL AND NICKEL-BRASS COIN

- 4. (1) A new coin of cupro-nickel and nickel-brass of the denomination of two pounds shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 12 grammes, a standard diameter of 28.4 millimetres, being circular in shape and having joined concentric inner and outer sections, with a standard composition as to the inner section of seventy-five per centum copper and twenty-five per centum nickel, and as to the outer section of seventy-six per centum copper, four per centum nickel and twenty per centum zinc.
  - (2) In the making of the said cupro-nickel and nickel-brass coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.1 grammes for the inner and outer
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition as to the inner section of two per centum copper and two per centum nickel, and as to the outer section of two per centum copper, three-quarters of one per centum nickel and two per centum zinc.
  - (3) The approximate diameter of the inner section shall be 20 millimetres
  - (4) The inner and outer sections of the said coin may contain impurities of three-quarters of one per centum.
  - (5) The said cupro-nickel and nickel-brass coin shall be current and shall be legal tender for the payment of any amount in any part of Our United Kingdom.
  - (6) The composition of the standard trial plates to be used for determining the justness of the nickel-brass outer section of the said coin shall be pure copper, pure nickel and pure zinc.

# DESIGN OF THE COINS

5. The design of the said coins shall be as follows:

'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription " • ELIZABETH • II • D • G • REG • FID • DEF • " and the date "2009", and for the reverse a design featuring a quote from the song

Auld Lang Syne, "WE'LL TAK A CUP A' KINDNESS YET, FOR AULD LANG SYNE", the calligraphy of which is based on the handwriting of Robert Burns. The reverse design is surrounded by the inscription "1759 ROBERT BURNS 1796" and the denomination "TWO POUNDS". The said coins will have a graining upon the edge and in incuse letters the inscription "SHOULD AULD ACQUAINTANCE BE FORGOT • ", save for the gold coin where the incuse letters will be accompanied by a plain edge'

6. This Proclamation shall come into force on the tenth day of October Two thousand and eight.

Given at Our Court at Buckingham Palace, this ninth day of October in the year of our Lord Two thousand and eight and in the fifty-seventh year of Our Reign.

GOD SAVE THE QUEEN

(1101/37)

# BY THE QUEEN A PROCLAMATION

DETERMINING THE SPECIFICATIONS AND DESIGN FOR FIFTY PENCE COINS COMMEMORATING THE TWO-HUNDRED-AND-FIFTIETH ANNIVERSARY  $\mathbf{OF}$ FOUNDATION OF THE ROYAL BOTANIC GARDENS AT

# ELIZABETH R.

Whereas under section 3(1)(a), (b), (c), (cc), (d) and (dd) of the Coinage Act 1971 We have power, with the advice of Our Privy Council, by Proclamation to determine the denomination, the design and dimensions of coins to be made at Our Mint, to determine the weight and fineness of certain gold coins, the remedy to be allowed in the making of such coins and their least current weight, and to determine the weight and composition of coins other than gold coins or coins of silver of Our Maundy money and the remedy to be allowed in the making of such coins and to determine the percentage of impurities which such coins

And Whereas it appears to Us desirable to order that, to commemorate the two-hundred-and-fiftieth anniversary of the foundation of the Royal Botanic Gardens at Kew, there should be made at Our Mint coins of the denomination of fifty pence in gold, in silver and in cupro-nickel:

We, therefore, in pursuance of the said section 3(1)(a), (b), (c), (cc), (d) and (dd), and of all other powers enabling Us in that behalf, do hereby, by and with the advice of Our Privy Council, proclaim, direct and ordain as follows:

- 1. (1) A new coin of gold of the denomination of fifty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 15.5 grammes, a standard diameter of 27.3 millimetres a millesimal fineness of 916.66, and being in the shape of an equilateral curve heptagon.
  - (2) In the making of the said gold coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or fineness specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.065 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres
  - (c) a variation from the said millesimal fineness of two per mille.
  - (3) The least current weight of the said gold coin shall be 15.4 grammes.

#### STANDARD SILVER COIN

- 2. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of fifty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 8 grammes, a standard diameter of 27.3 millimetres, a standard composition of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, and being in the shape of an equilateral
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.075 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.

#### SILVER PIEDFORT COIN

- 3. (1) A new coin of silver of the denomination of fifty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 16 grammes, a standard diameter of 27.3 millimetres, a standard composition of 925 parts per thousand fine silver, and being in the shape of an equilateral curve heptagon.
  - (2) In the making of the said silver coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is
  - (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.095 grammes;
  - (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
  - (c) a variation from the said standard composition of five parts per thousand fine silver.

#### CUPRO-NICKEL COIN

- 4. (1) A new coin of cupro-nickel of the denomination of fifty pence shall be made, being a coin of a standard weight of 8 grammes, a standard diameter of 27.3 millimetres, a standard composition of seventy-five per centum copper and twenty-five per centum nickel, and being in the shape of an equilateral curve heptagon
  - (2) In the making of the said cupro-nickel coin a remedy (that is, a variation from the standard weight, diameter or composition specified above) shall be allowed of an amount not exceeding the following, that is to say:

- (a) a variation from the said standard weight of an amount per coin (measured as the average of a sample of not more than one kilogramme of the coin) of 0.045 grammes;
- (b) a variation from the said standard diameter of 0.125 millimetres per coin; and
- (c) a variation from the said standard composition of two per centum copper and two per centum nickel.
- (3) The said cupro-nickel coin may contain impurities of three-quarters of one per centum.

#### DESIGN OF THE COINS

5. The design of the said coins shall be as follows:

'For the obverse impression Our effigy with the inscription "ELIZABETH • II D • G • REG • F • D" and the denomination "FIFTY PENCE", and for the reverse a design showing the pagoda, a building strongly associated with Kew, encircled by a vine and accompanied by the dates "1759" and "2009", with the word "KEW" at the base of the pagoda. The coins shall have a plain edge'.

6. This Proclamation shall come into force on the tenth day of October Two thousand and eight.

Given at Our Court at Buckingham Palace, this ninth day of October in the year of our Lord Two thousand and eight and in the fifty-seventh year of Our Reign.

GOD SAVE THE QUEEN (1101/38)

# Privy Council

At the Court at Buckingham Palace THE 9th DAY OF OCTOBER 2008 PRESENT

THE QUEEN'S MOST EXCELLENT MAJESTY
IN COUNCIL

The Public Appointments Order in Council 2002 ("the 2002 Order") makes provision for an independent Commissioner to monitor the procedures adopted by appointing authorities (Ministers of the Crown and others) when making appointments to public bodies.

The 2002 Order requires Her Majesty's Commissioner for Public Appointments to exercise her functions with the object of maintaining the principle of selection on merit in relation to public appointments. It is desirable to amend the 2002 Order to require the Commissioner to exercise her functions in a manner best calculated to promote diversity in the procedures for making public appointments.

Her Majesty is, therefore, pleased, by and with the advice of Her Privy Council, to order as follows:-

Amendment of the 2002 Order

1. In article 2(1) of the 2002 Order, after "effectiveness" insert ", diversity".

Citation and commencement

- (1) This Order may be cited as the Public Appointments (Amendment No. 2) Order in Council 2008 and comes into force forthwith.
  - (2) The Interpretation Act 1978(1) applies for the interpretation of this Order as it applies for the interpretation of an Act of Parliament.

Judith Simpson

#### EXPLANATORY NOTE

(This note is not part of the Order)

This Order amends the Public Appointments Order in Council 2002 ("the 2002 Order").

The 2002 Order sets out the functions of Her Majesty's Commissioner for Public Appointments.

This Order amends the 2002 Order to require that, in exercising the Commissioner's functions with the object of maintaining the principle of selection on merit in relation to public appointments, the Commissioner must do so in the manner the Commissioner considers best calculated to promote diversity in the procedures for making such appointments. This puts the promotion of diversity in the same position as the promotion of economy, efficiency, effectiveness and equality of opportunity.

# **Public Finance**



# National Savings National Savings and Investments

#### INTEREST RATES

Variable gross rates*		Current	Current	New	New	
Income Bonds	£25,000+	Rate pa 4.70%	AER** 4.80%	Rate pa 4.50%	AER 4.59%	
New rates from 7 October 2008	Under £25,000	4.45%	4.54%	4.25%	4.33%	
Investment Account	£50,000+	4.10%	4.10%	3.90%	3.90%	
New rates from 7 October 2008	£25,000+	3.75%	3.75%	3.55%	3.55%	
	£10,000+	3.55%	3.55%	3.35%	3.35%	
	£5,000+	3.35%	3.35%	3.15%	3.15%	
	£500+	3.25%	3.25%	3.05%	3.05%	
	Under £500	3.20%	3.20%	3.00%	3.00%	
Easy Access						
Savings Account	£50,000+	4.40%	4.40%	4.20%	4.20%	
New rates from 7 October 2008	£25,000+	4.15%	4.15%	3.95%	3.95%	
	£10,000+	3.90%	3.90%	3.70%	3.70%	
	£5,000+	3.65%	3.65%	3.45%	3.45%	
	£1,000+	3.35%	3.35%	3.15%	3.15%	
	£100-£999	1.85%	1.85%	1.65%	1.65%	
Variable tax-free rates***		Current	Current	New	New	
		Rate pa	AER**	Rate pa	AER**	
Cash ISA						
New rate from 7 October 2008		4.60%	4.60%	4.40%	4.40%	
T Cash ISA† (Formerly To	essa-only ISA)					
New rate from 7 October 2008		4.60%	4.60%	4.40%	4.40%	
		Current prize fund rate pa		New prize fund rate pa		
<b>Premium Bonds</b>						
from 1 November 2008		3.	3.40%		3.25%	

Annual variable rate used to calculate the prize fund for monthly draws. The odds of each £1 Bond number winning a prize in the monthly draw will be 22,000-1 (currently 21,000-1).

- Gross is the taxable rate of interest payable without the deduction of UK Income Tax.
- \*\* AER (Annual Equivalent Rate) enables you to compare interest rates from different financial institutions on a like-for-like basis. It shows what the notional annual rate would be if interest was compounded each time it was credited or paid out. Where interest is credited once a year the rate quoted and the AER will be the same.
- \*\*\* Tax-free means that the return is exempt from UK Income Tax and Capital Gains Tax.
- † No longer on sale.

National Savings and Investments is a Trade Mark of the Director of Savings

If you would like further information on our savings and investments please call 0845 964 5000 (maximum call charges from a BT landline are 4p per minute. Charges from other service providers may vary. Lines open 7 a.m. to midnight. For your security and to maintain the highest levels of service, calls may be recorded). Or visit our website at nsandi.com

National Savings and Investments is backed by HM Treasury (1402/28)

(a) 1978 c. 30 (1106/42)

# **Transport**



# Roads (NI) Order

# **ROADS** Service

# Department for Regional Development

#### ABANDONMENT ORDER ORDÚ TRÉIGIN

#### Tullvgrawlev Road, Ballvmena

Notice is given that the Department for Regional Development by virtue of the powers conferred on it by the Roads (Northern Ireland) Order 1993

Made the following Order on 1st October 2008 entitled

The Tullygrawley Road, Ballymena (Abandonment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 400)

The Order will come into operation on 17th November 2008.

Copies of the Order may be obtained from Roads Service Headquarters, Room 201, Clarence Court, 10-18 Adelaide Street, Belfast BT2 8GB.

# Department for Regional Development

#### ABANDONMENT ORDER ORDÚ TRÉIGIN

#### Old Tullygarley Road, Ballymena

The Department for Regional Development being of the opinion that the road is not necessary for road traffic proposes to make an Order under Article 68 of the Roads (Northern Ireland) Order 1993, the effect of which would be to abandon an area of 680 square metres of superseded road adjacent to No. 35 Tullygarley Road, Ballymena.

The area of road proposed to be abandoned is delineated on a map which, together with a copy of a draft of the order, may be inspected by any person free of charge at all reasonable hours during the period from 7th October 2008 to 19th November 2008 at the Department's Roads Services offices, Headquarters, Room 201, Clarence Court, 10-18 Adelaide Street, Belfast BT2 8GB; Northern Division, County Hall, Castlerock Road, Coleraine, BT51 3HS and Ballymena Section Office, Ballykeel Depot, 190 Larne Link Road, Ballymena, BT42 3HA.

Any person may within the said period object to the proposal by written notice to Roads Service Northern Division, County Hall at the address above stating the grounds of objection.

Authorised Officer: R. Sherman

Date: 25th September 2008 (1510/9)

# Department for Regional Development

#### ABANDONMENT ORDER ORDÚ TRÉIGIN

#### Ballyhampton Road, Larne

The Department for Regional Development being of the opinion that another road is available which provides alternative facilities for road traffic proposes to make an Order under Article 68 of the Roads (Northern Ireland) Order 1993, the effect of which would be to abandon a length of 175 metres of superseded road extending in a north-westerly direction from a point 4.5 metres west of its junction with Larne West Distributor, Larne, County Antrim.

The length of road proposed to be abandoned is delineated on a map which, together with a copy of a draft of the order, may be inspected by any person free of charge at all reasonable hours during the period from 7th October 2008 to 20th November 2008 at the Department's Roads Services offices, Headquarters, Room 201, Clarence Court, 10-18 Adelaide Street, Belfast BT2 8GB; Northern Division, County Hall, Castlerock Road, Coleraine, BT51 3HS and Ballymena and Larne Section Office, 190 Larne Link Road, Ballykeel Depot, Ballymena, BT42 3HA.

Any person may within the said period object to the proposal by written notice to Roads Service Northern Division, County Hall at the address above stating the grounds of objection.

Authorised Officer: R. Sherman

Date: 23rd September 2008 (1510/10)

# Department for Regional Development

#### PARKING PLACES ON ROADS ORDER ORDÚ UM ÁITEANNA PÁIRCEÁLA AR BHÓITHRE

#### Strabane

Notice is given that the Department for Regional Development made on 26th September 2008 an Order entitled The Parking Places on Roads (Strabane) (Amendment) Order (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 398) which will come into operation on 20th October 2008.

The effect of the Order is to authorise the use as a parking place of a length of Derry Road, Strabane and to prescribe the conditions under which it may be used. Between the hours of 8.00 a.m. to 7.00 p.m. Monday to Saturday inclusive vehicles may wait for a period not exceeding 1 hour with return to a parking place prohibited until a period of 1 hour has expired. Vehicles are excepted from the conditions in certain circumstances.

Copies of the Order may be obtained from Room 201, Clarence Court, 10-18 Adelaide Street, Belfast BT2 8GB. (1510/11)

# Environment



# **Environmental Protection**

# Department for Business, Enterprise and Regulatory Reform

#### THE OFFSHORE PETROLEUM PRODUCTION AND PIPE-LINES (ASSESSMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL EFFECTS) **REGULATIONS 1999 AND PETROLEUM ACT 1998**

Pursuant to Regulations 5(8) of the above Regulations, the Secretary of State hereby gives notice that being content that the requirements of the above Regulations have been satisfied, consent has been granted to the Operator listed below to the getting of petroleum, the drilling of a well or construction of installations and pipelines. This is subject to the Operators conducting operations in accordance with the relevant environmental statement or any supplementary information provided.

BERR Ref	Operator	Project Title	Quad/ Block	Environmental Statement Received	Date Review Completed	
W/4006/ 2008	Chevron North Sea Limited	orth Sea Rosebank		30 July 2008	3 October 2008	

Having regard to the environmental statements prepared in respect of the projects and the comments received from those consulted, the Secretary of State has assessed the project as not likely to have significant effects on the environment and that adequate mitigations of any potential environmental impacts, are presented in the environmental statement.

Any person aggrieved by the issue of a consent, on the grounds that the requirements of the Regulations have not been met, may apply to the Courts for the decision to be quashed, but must do so within six weeks of the decision being published.

Further details of the decisions can be viewed on the Oil and Gas Directorate website by clicking on: -

"Environmental statements reviewed" under Decisions, to be found at https://www.og.berr.gov.uk/environment/permits/FieldOperator.htm

Alternatively, hard copies of the details of the decisions made can be obtained by e-mailing the Environmental Management Team emt@berr.gsi.gov.uk (1803/14)

# **Agriculture & Fisheries**



# Forestry and Plant Health Department of Agriculture and Rural Development

Forest Service, an Agency of the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development has provided an opinion on the following project in respect of the Environmental Impact Assessment (Forestry) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006

Project Type Afforestation

Location Drumanaway, Randalstown

Grid reference J059 936

Area 7.5 ha in 3 blocks

Project description Planting of Scots Pine and broadleaves
Opinion No likely significant environmental effects

A map showing the extent of the project has been placed on www.forestserviceni.gov.uk. Further information may be obtained by contacting Customer Services at 02890 524480 or by emailing customer.forestservice@dardni.gov.uk.

Any person wishing to comment on the likely environmental effects of the above project may do so in writing by 7/11/08 to Forest Service, Customer Services, Room 34, Dundonald House, Upper Newtownards Road, Belfast BT4 3SB or by emailing

customer.forestservice@dardni.gov.uk (2005/22)

# Department of Agriculture and Rural Development

Forest Service, an Agency of the Department of Agriculture and Rural Development has provided an opinion on the following project in respect of the Environmental Impact Assessment (Forestry) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2006

Project Type Deforestation

Location Horse Island, Lower Lough Erne

Grid reference H196 536 Area 2.7ha

Project description Clearing of trees to improve habitat for

waders

Opinion No likely significant environmental effects

A map showing the extent of the project has been placed on www.forestserviceni.gov.uk. Further information may be obtained by contacting Customer Services at 02890 524480 or by emailing customer.forestservice@dardni.gov.uk.

Any person wishing to comment on the likely environmental effects of the above project may do so in writing by 7/11/08 to Forest Service, Customer Services, Room 34, Dundonald House, Upper Newtownards

Road, Belfast BT4 3SB or by emailing customer.forestservice@dardni.gov.uk (2005/26)

# Energy



# Electricity Northern Ireland Authority for Utility Regulation

PUBLIC NOTICE UNDER ARTICLE 10(4) OF THE ELECTRICITY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1992 (THE ORDER)

Pursuant to Article 10(4) of the Order the Northern Ireland Authority for Utility Regulation (the Authority), hereby gives notice as follows:

- 1 It proposes, in accordance with Article 10 (1) of the Order, to grant a licence to supply electricity to firmus energy (supply) limited, a limited company having its registered office at 10 Upper Bank Street, London, E14 5JJ (the "Proposed Licensee").
- 2 Such licence would enable the Proposed Licensee to supply the premises specified and designated at Schedule 1 of the proposed licence
- 3 The Authority considers that the grant of the proposed licence would be an appropriate course of action for it to take as such grant is in keeping with the Authority's principal statutory objective in that it protects the interests of consumers of electricity supplied by authorised suppliers, wherever appropriate by promoting effective competition between persons engaged in, or in commercial activities connected with, the generation, transmission or supply of electricity.
- 4 The Authority further considers that the application made by the Proposed Licensee has been made in the prescribed manner and confirms that the appropriate fee has been submitted.
- 5 The purpose of this public notice is to bring to the attention of persons likely to be affected by the grant the proposed licence referred to above and to invite representations or objections in connection thereto. Any representations or objections with respect to the proposed licence may be made on or before Monday10th November 2008.
- 6 A copy of the proposed Licence can be obtained in electronic form or in hard copy from the Authority using the contact details below:

The Northern Ireland Authority for Utility Regulation,

Queens House,

14 Queen Street,

Belfast BT1 6ER, Tel: 028 9031 1575

Fax: 028 9031 1740

Email: simon.scott@niaur.gov.uk

Dated this 10th day of October 2008

*Iain Osborne*, For and on behalf of the Northern Ireland Authority for Utility Regulation. (2103/19)

# Other Notices



# Company Law Supplement

The Company Law Supplement to The Belfast Gazette detailing information notified to or by the Registrar of Companies is published weekly and is now available to view on The Belfast Gazette website at <a href="https://www.gazettes-online.co.uk">www.gazettes-online.co.uk</a>. Go to Browse Recent Issues to find the latest editions or search for a specific Company under the Search Archive option.

# Department for Employment and Learning

THE FIXED-TERM EMPLOYEES (PREVENTION OF LESS FAVOURABLE TREATMENT) (AMENDMENT) (No. 2) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

Notice is hereby given that the Department for Employment and Learning, in exercise of the powers conferred on it by section 46 of the Employment Act 2002 and of every other power enabling it in that behalf, has made a Statutory Rule entitled The Fixed-Term Employees (Prevention of Less Favourable Treatment) (Amendment) (No. 2) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008.

These Regulations amend the Fixed-term Employees (Prevention of Less Favourable Treatment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2002 to enable agency workers with contracts of three months or less to have the same access to Statutory Sick Pay (SSP) as other workers.

Printed copies of the Statutory Rule are available from The Stationery Office Bookshop ISBN 9780337975448 priced £4.00. (2301/41)

# Department of Enterprise, Trade and

#### MINERAL DEVELOPMENT ACT (NI) 1969

In exercise of its powers under Section 11 of the above Act the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment proposes to grant a prospecting licence in County Armagh.

The Local Government Districts and Wards are listed below. Individual Townlands and a map showing the areas affected may be inspected at the addresses below from 10 October 2008 to 7 November 2008 between Monday and Friday, 9.30 am to 12.30 pm and 2.00 pm to 4.30 pm.

Any person may make representations to the Department about the proposed licence within one month from 10 October 2008.

Map inspections are available in the following -

Department of Industry, Trade and Development,

Minerals Branch,

Investment

Colby House,

Stranmillis Court,

Belfast, BT9 5BF

Newry and Mourne District Council,

Monaghan Row,

Newry, BT35 8DJ

Armagh Borough Council,

Council Offices, The Palace Demesne,

Armagh, BT60 4EL

Wards in area to be licensed

## **Armagh Local Government District**

- Carrigatuke Ward
- Killeen Ward
- · Markethill Ward

#### Newy and Mourne Local Government District

- · Camlough Ward
- Creggan Ward
- Crossmaglen Ward
- Newtownhamilton Ward
- Silver Bridge Ward
- Tullyhappy Ward

(2301/1)

# Department of the Environment

# THE GAME PRESERVATION (SPECIAL PROTECTION FOR IRISH HARES) ORDER (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

The Department of the Environment has made a Statutory Rule entitled "The Game Preservation (Special Protection for Irish hares) Order (Northern Ireland) 2008" (S.R. 2008 No. 407).

The Rule comes into operation on 1st November 2008.

The rule, which is made under powers conferred by the Game Preservation Act (Northern Ireland) 1928, prohibits the taking, killing, selling or purchasing of Irish Hares at any time during the period 1st November 2008 to 31st March 2009 inclusive.

Copies of the Rule may be purchased from the Stationery Office, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD. (2301/7)

# Department of the Environment

# THE SMOKE CONTROL AREAS (AUTHORISED FUELS) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008.

The Department of the Environment has made a Statutory Rule entitled The Smoke Control Areas (Authorised Fuels) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 415). These Regulations consolidate two sets of regulations, and authorise nine additional fuels under Article 2(2) of the Clean Air (Northern Ireland) Order 1981.

The Regulations come into operation on 7th November 2008.

Copies of the Rule may be purchased from the Stationery Office, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD. (2301/23)

# Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety

# THE INFANT FORMULA AND FOLLOW-ON FORMULA (AMENDMENT) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

Notice is hereby given that the Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in exercise of the powers conferred on it by Articles

 $15(1)(e),\,16(1),\,25(1)(a)$  and (3) and 47(2) of the Food Safety (Northern Ireland) Order 1991 has made Regulations entitled –

THE INFANT FORMULA AND FOLLOW-ON FORMULA (AMENDMENT) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

The Regulations will come into operation on 4th November 2008. Copies of these Regulations may be purchased from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD in due course.

(2301/5)

# Department for Social Development

# THE CHILD SUPPORT, PENSIONS AND SOCIAL SECURITY ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2000

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by section 68(2)(a) of the Child Support, Pensions and Social Security Act (Northern Ireland) 2000 the Department for Social Development has made an order entitled the Child Support Pensions and Social Security (2000 Act) (Commencement No. 11) Order (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 402 (C. 23)).

Copies of the order may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2–4 Cromac Avenue,

Gasworks Business Park,

Ormeau Road,

Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/2)

# Department for Social Development

#### THE CHILD SUPPORT (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1991

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by Articles 7(4), 16(1) and (3), 46(5), 47(1), 48(4) and 50(1) and (2) of, and paragraph 16(11) of Schedule 1 to, the Child Support (Northern Ireland) Order 1991, and now vested in it, the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Child Support Information Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 403)

Copies of the Regulations may be purchased at an early date from The Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue,

Gasworks Business Park,

Ormeau Road.

Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/3)

# Department for Social Development

# THE CHILD MAINTENANCE ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the power conferred by section 38(2) of the Child Maintenance Act (Northern Ireland) 2008 the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Child Support (Consequential Provisions) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 404).

Copies of the Regulations may be purchased at an early date from The Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2–4 Cromac Avenue, Gasworks Business Park,

Ormeau Road.

Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/4)

# Department for Social Development

# THE SOCIAL SECURITY (CHILD MAINTENANCE AMENDMENTS) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 122(1)(a), 132(3) and (4)(b) and 171(1), (2) and (4) of the Social Security Contributions and Benefits (Northern Ireland) Act 1992

and Articles 14(2) and (4)(b) and 36(2) of the Jobseekers (Northern Ireland) Order 1995, and now vested in it, the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Social Security (Miscellaneous Amendments) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R.

Copies of the Regulations may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue.

Gasworks Business Park.

Ormeau Road.

Belfast BT7 2JA

# Department for Social Development

#### THE CHILD SUPPORT (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1991 AND CHILD SUPPORT, PENSIONS AND SOCIAL SECURITY **ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2000**

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by Articles 29(2), (4), (6) and (7), 32(2)(bb), 47(1) and (2)(b) and 48(4) of, and paragraphs 10(1) and (2) and 11 of Schedule 1 to, the Child Support (Northern Ireland) Order 1991, and section 28 of the Child Support, Pensions and Social Security Act (Northern Ireland) 2000 the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Child Support and Social Security (Miscellaneous Amendments) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 409).

Copies of the Regulations may be purchased at an early date from The Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue,

Gasworks Business Park,

Ormeau Road.

Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/12)

(2301/6)

# Department for Social Development

## THE SOCIAL SECURITY (MISCELLANEOUS AMENDMENTS No. 3) REGULATIONS (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2008

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by section 171(4) of the Social Security Contributions and Benefits (Northern Ireland) Act 1992 and sections 5(1)(a) and 165(1) and (3) to (5) of the Social Security Administration (Northern Ireland) Act 1992, and now vested in it, and sections 1(5) and 19(1) to (3) of the State Pension Credit Act (Northern Ireland) 2002, the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Social Security (Miscellaneous Amendments No. 3) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 410)

Copies of the Regulations may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue,

Gasworks Business Park.

Ormeau Road,

Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/13)

(2301/16)

# Department for Social Development

#### THE SOCIAL SECURITY CONTRIBUTIONS AND BENEFITS (NORTHERN IRELAND) ACT 1992

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 134(2) and 171(1), (3) and (4) of the Social Security Contributions and Benefits (Northern Ireland) Act 1992, and now vested in it, the Department for Social Development has made Regulations entitled the Social Fund (Cold Weather Payments) (General) (Amendment) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 411).

Copies of the regulations may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

The Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue

Gasworks Business Park.

Ormeau Road,

Belfast BT7 2JA

# Department for Social Development

## THE WELFARE REFORM ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2007

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 25(2) and 28(2) of the Welfare Reform Act (Northern Ireland) 2007, the Department for Social Development has made a regulation entitled the Employment and Support Allowance (Consequential Provisions No. 2) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No.

Copies of the regulation may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue,

Ormeau Road.

Belfast BT7 2IA

(2301/20)

# Department for Social Development

THE SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION (NORTHERN RELAND) ACT 1992

THE SOCIAL SECURITY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1998 THE WELFARE REFORM ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2007

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 2(1)(c), 3(2)(b) and (d) and (3), 4(2)(a), 5(3), 8(1), (2)(a) and (b), 17(1), (2) and (3)(b), 25(2)(a) and 28(2) of, and paragraphs 1(4) and 6(1)(b), (2) to (5) and (8) of Schedule 1 and paragraphs 1(a), 2 and 10 of Schedule 2 to, the Welfare Reform Act (Northern Ireland) 2007, the Department for Social Development has made a regulation entitled the Employment and Support Allowance (Miscellaneous Amendments) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 413).

Copies of the regulation may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House,

2-4 Cromac Avenue

Ormeau Road. Belfast BT7 2JA

(2301/21)

# Department for Social Development

THE SOCIAL SECURITY ADMINISTRATION (NORTHERN IRELAND) ACT 1992, THE SOCIAL SECURITY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1998 AND THE CHILD SUPPORT, PENSIONS AND SOCIAL SECURITY ACT (NORTHERN IRELAND) 2000

Notice is hereby given that in exercise of the powers conferred by sections 1(1), 5(1)(a), (b) and (j) and 16591), (3), (4) and (6) of the Social Security Administration Act (Northern Ireland) 1992, Articles 10(1), 11(3) and (6) and 74(1) and (3) of the Social Security (Northern Ireland) Order 1998 and paragraphs 4(5), 12, 13(1), (2)(c) and (3)(c) and 20(1)(b) of Schedule 7 to the Child Support, Pensions and Social Security Act (Northern Ireland) 2000 and of all other powers enabling it in that behalf, the Department for Social Development has made a regulation entitled the Social Security (Miscellaneous Amendments No. 4) Regulations (Northern Ireland) 2008 (S.R. 2008 No. 417).

Copies of the regulation may be purchased at an early date from the Stationery Office Bookshop, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD.

Department for Social Development,

Level 1, James House

2-4 Cromac Avenue,

Ormeau Road. Belfast BT7 2IA

(2301/65)

# Northern Ireland Court Service

EXPLANATORY MEMORANDUM TO THE RULES OF THE SUPREME COURT (NORTHERN IRELAND) (AMENDMENT No. 2) 2008

SR 2008 No. 401

This explanatory memorandum has been prepared by Ministry of Justice (Northern Ireland Court Service) and is laid before Parliament by Command of Her Majesty.

#### 2. Description

- 2.1 The Rules of the Supreme Court (Northern Ireland) 1980 (S.R. 1980 No.346) ("the principal Rules") govern practice and procedure in the Supreme Court of Judicature in Northern Ireland.
- 2.2 This instrument amends the principal Rules so as to:
  - prescribe a procedure for applications to the High Court under the Companies (Cross-Border Mergers) Regulations 2007;
  - take account of changes made to the Consumer Credit Act 1974 by the Consumer Credit Act 2006 in relation to unfair relationships in connection with credit agreements;
  - assign proceedings under Schedule 1 to the Forced Marriage (Civil Protection) Act 2007 to the Family Division of the High Court; and
  - make minor amendments in consequence of the transfer of probate business from the Family Division to the Chancery Division of the Supreme Court.
- 3. Matters of special interest to the Joint Committee on Statutory Instruments or the Select Committee on Statutory Instruments.
- 3.1 None.

#### 4. Legislative Background

Companies (Cross-Border Mergers) Regulations 2007

- 4.1 The Companies (Cross Border Mergers) Regulations 2007 provide a framework for cross-border mergers between limited liability companies formed and registered in the UK and those formed and registered in another state within the European Economic Area. The Regulations provide that merging companies:
  - must apply to a court for an order certifying that pre-merger requirements have been complied with;
  - may apply to a court seeking the valuation of a company by an independent expert;
  - may apply to a court for a meeting of members or creditors to be called; and
  - may, on an application to a court, be subject to a penalty notice following a declaration by the Industrial Court that employee participation agreements have been misused or not complied with.

## Consumer Credit Act 1974

- 4.2 The Consumer Credit Act 1974 governs the provision of credit or the supply of goods on hire or hire-purchase to individuals. As enacted, sections 137 140 of the Act empowered the Court to reopen credit bargains considered extortionate.
- 4.3 The 1974 Act was amended by the Consumer Credit Act 2006 so as to repeal sections 137 140 and insert new sections 140A 140D which enable a court to make an order where it considers that a credit agreement is unfair to a debtor because of one or more of the following:
  - any terms of the agreement;
  - the way in which an agreement is operated by the creditor; or
  - any other thing done or not done by or on behalf of the creditor before or after the agreement was made.

#### The Forced Marriages (Civil Protection) Act 2007

4.4 The Forced Marriages (Civil Protection) Act 2007 provides civil remedies to protect persons from being forced into marriage and persons who have already been forced into marriage.

#### Transfer of Probate Business

4.5 The Rules of the Supreme Court (Northern Ireland) (Amendment) 2007 amended the principal Rules so as to transfer probate business from the Family Division to the Chancery Division of the Supreme Court. Minor amendments consequential to that transfer require to be made.

#### 5. Territorial Extent and Application

- 5.1 This instrument applies to Northern Ireland only.
- 5.2 Amendments to the principal Rules in relation to the Companies (Cross Border Mergers) Regulations 2007 and the Consumer Credit Act 2006 reflect amendments made to the Civil Procedure Rules in England and Wales.
- 6. European Convention on Human Rights

6.1 As the instrument is subject to negative resolution procedure and does not amend primary legislation, no statement is required.

## 7. Policy background

7.1 Sections 54 of the Judicature (Northern Ireland) Act 1978 established the Supreme Court Rules Committee ('the Committee') which is empowered by sections 55 and 55A of the Act to make rules prescribing practice and procedure before the High Court and the Court of Appeal.

Companies (Cross-Border Mergers) Regulations 2007

7.2 The 2007 Regulations, which give effect to Directive 2005/56/ EC, confer certain responsibilities on the 'competent authority' which, in the UK, is a court. A court must certify all mergers and can veto mergers if the necessary steps have not been taken. The Committee has amended the principal Rules to prescribe procedure in relation to such applications.

#### Consumer Credit Act 1974

- 7.3 The Consumer Credit Act 2006 repealed powers conferred on the court by the 1974 Act to reopen extortionate credit agreements and inserted new provisions enabling the court to consider whether a relationship between a creditor and debtor arising out of an agreement was unfair to the debtor. Under the revised provisions, the court can consider an agreement unfair because of the terms of the agreement, the way in which the agreement is operated by the creditor or any other thing done or not done by or on behalf of the creditor before or after the agreement was made. The inserted provisions also provide the court with a broad range of remedies to address unfairness.
- 7.4 The principal Rules already contain provision in relation to the Consumer Credit Act 1974. The Committee has amended those provisions in consequence of the changes made by the 2006 Act.

The Forced Marriages (Civil Protection) Act 2007

7.5 The Forced Marriages (Civil Protection) Act 2007 provides civil remedies for those faced with forced marriage and for victims of forced marriage. Schedule 1 of the Act makes provision for Northern Ireland and the Committee has amended the principal Rules to assign proceedings under Schedule 1 to the Family Division of the Supreme Court. The amendment will allow rules of court to be made under Article 12 of the Family Law (Northern Ireland) Order 1993 (which links the power to make family proceedings rules to proceedings assigned to the Family Division) in anticipation of the 2007 Act being brought into force.

#### Transfer of Probate Business

7.6 A reorganisation of business across the offices and departments of the Supreme Court resulted in probate business transferring from the Family Division to the Chancery Division. The Rules of the Supreme Court (Northern Ireland) (Amendment) 2007 amended the principal Rules to give legislative effect to that reorganisation. In these Rules, the Committee has addressed a number of small amendments consequent on the reallocation of business between the two divisions.

#### Importance

7.7 These rules are procedural in nature and are therefore of limited public interest. It is not considered that the amendments made by these rules are politically or legally important.

# 8. Impact

- 8.1 A Regulatory Impact Assessment has not been prepared for this instrument as it has no impact on business, charities or voluntary bodies.
- 8.2 This instrument has no impact on the public sector.

#### 9. Contact

9.1 Michael Kelly at the Northern Ireland Court Service (Civil Policy Division) (Tel: (028) 90412394 or email michaelkelly@courtsni.gov.uk) can answer any queries regarding this instrument. (2301/24)

# **Corporate Insolvency**



# Administration

# Appointment of Administrator

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE IN NORTHERN IRELAND CHANCERY DIVISION (COMPANY INSOLVENCY)

In the Matter of

ROGER BULLIVANT (IRELAND) LIMITED

Company number: NI 46650

AND IN THE MATTER OF THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

Nature of business: Construction

Registered office of Company: c/o BDO Stoy Hayward, Lindsay House,

10 Callender Street, Belfast, BT1 5BN

Administrator appointment made on: 9 October 2008

Names and Addresses of Administrators: Garth Calow and Paul Rooney of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, Waterfront Plaza, 8 Laganbank Road, Belfast, BT1 3LR

Joint Administrators IP Nos.: 8647 & DETI 001 (2410/64)

# Members' Voluntary Winding Up Resolution for Winding-Up

In the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

COMPANIES (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1986

And in the Matter of

#### R. McGETTIGAN & CO. LIMITED

('the Company')

Company limited by shares

Written Resolution

Written Resolution of all the members of the Company pursuant to Article 389A of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986

We being all the members for the time being entitled to attend and vote on such resolutions at a general meeting of the Company hereby pass the following resolutions as written resolutions of the Company which would otherwise be passed No. 1 as a Special Resolution, No.'s 2, 3 and 4 as Extraordinary Resolutions and No.'s 5, 6 and 7 and 8 as Ordinary Resolutions:-

- 1. The company be wound up voluntarily as a Member's Voluntary Winding-Up;
- 2. That the Liquidator be and is hereby authorised to distribute among the members of the Company in specie the whole or any part of the Company's assets; to value any such assets and determine how the division shall be carried out as among the members or different classes of members; and to vest the whole or any part of the assets in trustees upon such trust for the benefit of the company's members as the Liquidator shall determine; but no members shall be compelled to accept any assets upon which there is a liability;
- 3. That pursuant to the Liquidator being indemnified against the liabilities of the Company, the Liquidator shall if authorised and directed pursuant to Article 98 of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 transfer in specie all assets to either the holders of the ordinary shares or to any other company in consideration of that company issuing its share pro rata to the holder of the ordinary shares.
- That the Liquidator may exercise any of the powers specified in Part I of Schedule 2 of The Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order
- 5. That Ronan Duffy of McCambridge Duffy LLP, Templemore Business Park, Northland Road, Derry, BT48 OLD be and is hereby appointed Liquidator for the purpose of such winding up;
- That the Company's books and records be held to the order of the Liquidator, and may be destroyed 15 months after the termination of the liquidation;

- 7. That the Liquidator's remuneration shall be paid by the Company as a cost of the winding up and prior to distribution of surplus funds to members. The said fee shall not exceed the sum of £7,000.00;
- The inter-company debt shall not bear statutory interest in the

Signed Maurice McGettigan, Odran McGettigan, Eamon Green Dated 29/9/2008 (2431/67)

# Appointment of Liquidators

#### PURSUANT TO ARTICLE 95 OF THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

Company Number: NI 010267

Name of Company: R. McGETTIGAN & CO. LIMITED Nature of Business: Building Contractor & Property Developer

Type of Liquidation: Members Voluntary Liquidation

Address of Registered Office: Templemore Business Park, Northland

Road, Derry, BT48 0LD

Liquidator's Name & Address: Ronan Duffy, McCambridge Duffy LLP, Templemore Business Park, Northland Road, Derry, BT48 0LD

Office Holder Number: 9557

Date of appointment: 29 September 2008

By whom appointed: Members (2432/66)

# **Notices to Creditors**

In the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

and in the Matter of

#### R. McGETTIGAN LIMITED

(In Members' Voluntary Liquidation) NI 010267

Further to a written resolution passed on 29 September 2008 the above company was placed in Members' Voluntary (Solvent) Liquidation and Ronan Duffy of McCambridge Duffy LLP, Templemore Business Park, Northland Road, Derry, BT48 0LD, was appointed liquidator.

The liquidator gives notice pursuant to Rule 4.192 of the Insolvency Rules (Northern Ireland) 1991 that the creditors of the company must send details, in writing of any claim against the company to the liquidator at the above address by 14 November 2008 which is the last day for proving claims. The liquidator also gives notice that they will make a final distribution to creditors and that a creditor who does not make a claim by the date mentioned will not be included in the distribution.

All known creditors have been or will be paid in full.

Dated 29 September 2008

Ronan Duffy, Liquidator (2433/68)

# Final Meetings

## EMR (NI) LIMITED

(In Liquidation)

Company number NI056575

MEMBERS' FINAL MEETING

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN, In pursuance of Article 80 of the Insolvency (NI) Order 1989 that a GENERAL MEETING of the above named company will be held at 60/62 Old London Road, Kingston Upon Thames, Surrey, KT2 6QZ on 14th November 2008 at 10.00 am for the purpose of having an account laid before the members showing the manner in which the winding up has been conducted and the property of the Company disposed of, and of hearing any explanation that may be given by the Liquidator, and also of determining by Extraordinary Resolution the manner in which the books, accounts and documents of the Company and of the Liquidator shall be disposed of.

A member entitled to attend and vote at the above meeting may appoint a proxy or proxies to attend and vote instead of him. A proxy need not be a member of the Company.

Andrew John Whelan, Liquidator

(2435/18)

# Creditors' Voluntary Winding Up Resolution for Winding-Up

The Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989

ARENA FITNESS CLUBS LIMITED

Company Number: NI 49675

At a General Meeting of the members of the above-named company, convened and held at 1–3 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GA the following ordinary resolutions were passed:

- 1. "That the company cannot by reason of its liabilities continue its business and that the company be wound up voluntarily."
- 2. "That Alison Burnside of FPM Accountants LLP, Chartered Accountants & Licensed Insolvency Practitioners, 1–3 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GA, be appointed Liquidator for the purposes of the voluntary winding-up".

Dated this 29th day of September 2008

F. Ahmed, Chairperson

(2441/32)

# **Meetings of Creditors**

#### WHITEROCK YACHTS LIMITED

Company Number: NI44291

Notice is hereby given, pursuant to Article 84 of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 that a Meeting of the Creditors of the above named company will be held at the The Strangford Arms Hotel, 92 Church Street, Newtownards, BT23 4AL on Wednesday 22 October 2008 at 2.00 p.m. for the purposes mentioned in Articles 85 to 87 of the said Order.

A list of the names and addresses of the company's creditors may be inspected free of charge at the offices of Philip Gill & Co., Suite 2, Gibson's Lane, Newtownards, BT23 4LJ between 10.00 a.m. and 4.00 p.m. on Monday 20 October 2008 and Tuesday 21 October 2008.

Dated 7 October 2008

David McKnight, Director

(2442/30)

# Appointment of Liquidators

Pursuant to Article 95 of the Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989

Company Number: NI 49675

Name of Company: ARENA FITNESS CLUBS LIMITED

Nature of Business: Finess Clubs Type of Liquidation: Creditors

Address of Registered Office: 18 Bachelors Walk, Lisburn, BT28 1XJ Liquidator's Name & Address: Alison Burnside, FPM Accountants LLP, Chartered Accountants & Licensed Insolvency Practitioners, 1–3 Arthur

Street, Belfast BT1 4GA

Office Holder Number: GB NI 85

Date of appointment: 29th September 2008

By whom appointed: Creditors (2443/31)

# Final Meetings

NOTICE TO MEMBERS/CREDITORS OF FINAL MEETING

LOFTLAND LIMITED

(In Creditors Voluntary Liquidation)

Final Meetings of the Members and Creditors of the above named Company have been summoned by the Liquidator under Article 92 of The Insolvency (Northern Ireland) Order 1989 for the purpose of receiving an account laid before them showing the manner in which the winding-up has been conducted and the property of the Company disposed of and of hearing any explanations that may be given by the Liquidator.

The meetings will be held as follows:

Date: 13 November 2008

Time: 10.30 a.m. (Members Meeting) 11.00 a.m. (Creditors Meeting) Place: Cavanagh Kelly, 38 Northland Row, Dungannon, Co. Tyrone,

BT71 6AP

A proxy form must be lodged with me no later than 12 noon on 12th November 2008, to entitle you to vote by proxy at the meeting, together with a completed Proof of Debt Form if you have not already lodged one.

Dated: 7 October 2008

John J Cavanagh – Liquidator, Cavanagh Kelly, 38 Northland Row, Dungannon, Co. Tyrone, BT71 6AP (2445/27)

# **Notice to Creditors**

In the Matter of

# ARENA FITNESS CLUBS LIMITED In Liquidation

# **Creditors' Voluntary Winding Up**

Notice is hereby given that the Creditors of the above-named Company are required on or before 5th November 2008, to send their full names and addresses and particulars of their debts or claims and the names and addresses of their Solicitors, if any, to the undersigned Alison Burnside, FPM Accountants LLP, Chartered Accountants & Licensed Insolvency Practitioners, 1–3 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GA, the Liquidator of the Company and, if so come in and prove their debts or claims at such time and place as shall be specified in such notice, or in default thereof they will be excluded from the benefit of any distribution made before such debts are proved.

Dated this 29th day of September 2008

Alison Burnside, Liquidator

(2446/33)

# Winding Up By The Court Petition to Wind-Up (Companies)

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE IN NORTHERN IRELAND CHANCERY DIVISION (COMPANIES WINDING UP)

2008 No. 89646

In the Matter of

#### O'CALLAGHAN HERON TIMBER FRAMES LIMITED

And in the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

A petition to wind up the above company of 70A Loughbrack Road, Pomeroy, Co. Tyrone presented on 29th August 2008 by J. P. Corry (N.I.) Limited of 648 Springfield Road, Belfast, BT12 7EH and Murdocks Duncrue Limited of Duncrue Road, Belfast, BT3 9BP claiming to be a creditor will be heard at The Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast, BT1 3JF.

Date: Thursday 9th October 2008

Time: 10.00 hours (or as soon thereafter as the petition can be heard)

Any person intending to appear on the hearing of the petition (whether to support or oppose it) must give notice of intention to do so to the petitioner or its solicitor in accordance with Rule 4.016 by 16.00 hours on 10th September 2008.

The petitioner's solicitor is *McAlinden & Rafferty*, of 127 Falls Road, Belfast, BT12 6AD.

Dated: 9th October 2008 (2450/60)

# Petition to Wind-Up (Companies)

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE IN NORTHERN IRELAND CHANCERY DIVISION (COMPANIES WINDING UP)

2008 No. 85432

In the Matter of

#### OLIVE FINANCIAL SERVICES LIMITED

And in the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

A Petition to wind up the above-named company of 7 Muskett Court,

Carryduff, Belfast, BT8 8DJ presented on 18 August 2008 by the Commissioners of Her Majesty's Revenue & Customs,100 Parliament Street, London, SW1A 2BQ, claiming to be a creditor of the company will be heard at The Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast, BT1 3JE.

Date: Thursday, 23 October 2008

Time: 10.00 hours (or as soon thereafter as the petition can be heard)

Any person intending to appear on the hearing of the Petition (whether to support or oppose it) must give notice of intention to do so to the petitioners or their solicitor in accordance with Rule 4.016 by 16.00 hours on 22 October 2008.

The petitioner's solicitor is *J. H. Conn*, Crown Solicitor for Northern Ireland, Crown Solicitor's Office, Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast BT1 3JE

Dated: 10 October 2008 (2450/61)

# Petition to Wind-Up (Companies)

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE IN NORTHERN IRELAND CHANCERY DIVISION (COMPANIES WINDING UP)

No. 08/097522 In the Matter of

#### REEFER INTERNATIONAL LIMITED

And in the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

A petition to wind up the above-named company whose registeed office is situate at Unit 8, Victoria House, 68-72 Main Street, Maghera, BT46 5AF presented on 18th September 2008 by Cooke Card Marketing Limited of Lodge House, Cow Lane, Burnley, Lancashire, BB11 1NN claiming to be a creditor of the company will be heard at The Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast, BT1 3JF.

Date: 13th November 2008

Time: 10.00 hours (or as soon thereafter as the petition can be heard)

Any person intending to appear on the hearing of the petition (whether to support or oppose it) must give notice of intention to do so to the petitioner or its solicitor in accordance with Rule 4.016 by 16.00 hours on 12th November 2008.

The petitioner's solicitor is *Jason Byrne*, McManus Kearney, Solicitors, 4th Floor, Lesley Suites, 2-12 Montgomery Street, Belfast, BT1 4NX.

Dated: 7th October 2008 (2450/25)

# Petition to Wind-Up (Companies)

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE IN NORTHERN IRELAND CHANCERY DIVISION (COMPANIES WINDING UP)

2008 No. 91911 In the Matter of

#### ROCKTEC EUROPE LIMITED

And in the Matter of

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

A Petition to wind up the above-named company of Unit F, W.I.N. Business Park, Canal Quay, Newry, County Down, BT35 6PH presented on 4 September 2008 by the Commissioners of Her Majesty's Revenue & Customs, 100 Parliament Street, London, SW1A 2BQ, claiming to be a creditor of the company will be heard at The Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast, BT1 3JE.

Date: Thursday, 23 October 2008

Time: 10.00 hours (or as soon thereafter as the petition can be heard)

Any person intending to appear on the hearing of the Petition (whether to support or oppose it) must give notice of intention to do so to the petitioners or their solicitor in accordance with Rule 4.016 by 16.00 hours on 22 October 2008.

The petitioner's solicitor is *J. H. Conn*, Crown Solicitor for Northern Ireland, Crown Solicitor's Office, Royal Courts of Justice, Chichester Street, Belfast BT1 3JE

Dated: 10 October 2008 (2450/62)

# Winding-Up Order

THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

#### DAWSONRIDGE TRADING (UK) LTD

By Order dated 02/10/2008, the above-named company (registered office at 4 Linen Green, Moygashel, Dungannon, BT71 7HB) was ordered to be wound up by the High Court of Justice in Northern Ireland.

Commencement of winding up, 13/06/2008

Official Receiver

(2452/57)

#### THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989

#### MAHLATINI LTD

By Order dated 02/10/2008, the above-named company (registered office at 89 Castlereagh Road, Belfast, BT5 5FE) was ordered to be wound up by the High Court of Justice in Northern Ireland.

Commencement of winding up, 14/08/2008

Official Receiver

(2452/56)

# THE INSOLVENCY (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1989 PRINTSOL LTD

By Order dated 02/10/2008, the above-named company (registered office at Westbank Business Park 84 Dargan Road, Belfast, BT3 9JU) was ordered to be wound up by the High Court of Justice in Northern Ireland.

Commencement of winding up, 14/08/2008

Official Receiver

(2452/55)

# Notice of Intended Dividend

In the Matter of

#### HOME DEVELOPMENTS LIMITED

- In Liquidation

And

#### IN THE MATTER OF THE INSOLVENCY (NI) ORDER 1989

Pursuant to Rule 11.02 of the Insolvency Rules (NI) 1991, Notice is hereby given that the last date for proving debts against the abovenamed company, which is being voluntarily wound up, is the 4th day of November 2008, by which date claims must be sent to the undersigned, Mark Allen of Grant Thornton (UK) LLP, Hartwell House, 55–61 Victoria Street, Bristol, BS1 6FT, the liquidator of the company. Notice is further given that the liquidator intends to pay a first and final dividend to the unsecured creditors within four months of the last date for proving.

Dated this 8th day of October 2008

Mark Allen, Liquidator

(2456/58)

# **Personal Insolvency**



# **Bankruptcy Orders**

COLGAN, Patrick, Trading As Pm & Ba Colgan, t/a 115 Tullyneil Road, Sixmilecross, Omagh, BT79 9NZ. Date of Bankruptcy Order—29 September 2008. No. of Matter—08/063637. Date of Presentation of Petition—17 June 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's—Creditor's

(2503/44)

CREGGAN, Benny, Unknown, 96 Edendoit Road, Pomeroy, Dungannon, BT70 2RJ. Date of Bankruptcy Order—29 September 2008. No. of Matter—08/065070. Date of Presentation of Petition—20 June 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's—Creditor's (2503/45)

CRUMLEY, James, Taxi Driver, 34 Brookvale Rise, Lisburn, BT28 2DE. Date of Bankruptcy Order—2 October 2008. No. of Matter—08/101397. Date of Presentation of Petition—30 September 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's—Debtor's

(2503/46)

CUMMINGS, Margaret Jane, Housewife, 28 Lawnbrooke Avenue, Belfast, BT13 2QB. Date of Bankruptcy Order—2 October 2008. No. of Matter - 08/099628. Date of Presentation of Petition - 24 September 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's - Debtor's

HUNTER, James Peter, Painter/Decorator, 11 Skerrymor Place, Portrush, BT56 8JS, formerly residing at 69 Parker Avenue, Portrush, BT56 8JZ. Date of Bankruptcy Order - 1 October 2008. No. of Matter-08/059389. Date of Presentation of Petition-6 June 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's-Creditor's

McCLOY, Mark Desmond, Engraver, T/A MD McCloy, residing at 41 Irish Society Court, Coleraine, BT52 1GX, t/a 16 James Street, Coleraine, BT52 2DW. Date of Bankruptcy Order-1 October 2008. No. of Matter — 08/061856. Date of Presentation of Petition — 13 June 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's-Creditor's

MOLEY, James, Retired Builder, 210 Concession Road, Crossmaglen, Newry, BT35 9JD. Date of Bankruptcy Order-29 September 2008. No. of Matter - 08/056204. Date of Presentation of Petition - 29 May 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's-Creditor's

PARKHILL, Noel, Car Repairer, 32A Drumahoe Road, Drumahoe, Londonderry, BT47 3SD. Date of Bankruptcy Order - 1 October 2008. No. of Matter — 08/088444. Date of Presentation of Petition — 27 August 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's—Creditor's

SINCLAIR, Michelle, Unknown, 14 Cavancreagh Road, Dunamanagh, Strabane, BT82 0LS. Date of Bankruptcy Order—29 September 2008. No. of Matter - 08/056295. Date of Presentation of Petition - 29 May 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's—Creditor's (2503/52)

SMYTH, Mark (SNR), Former Share Fisherman, 14 Phennick Way, Ardglass, Downpatrick, BT30 7UX. Date of Bankruptcy Order-29 September 2008. No. of Matter - 08/063129. Date of Presentation of Petition-17 June 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's-Creditor's

TRAINOR, Patrick, Subcontractor, 29 Farranfad Road, Downpatrick, BT30 8JD. Date of Bankruptcy Order - 1 October 2008. No. of Matter-08/083320. Date of Presentation of Petition — 12 August 2008. Whether Debtor's or Petition other than Debtor's - Creditor's

# Companies & **Financial Regulation**



# Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment

#### **COMPANIES (NORTHERN IRELAND) ORDER 1986**

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Article 603 (3) of the Companies (Northern Ireland) Order 1986, that at the expiration of 3 months from the date of this notice the names of the undermentioned companies will, unless cause is shown to the contrary, be struck-off the register and the companies will be dissolved.

A.W. Design Limited Adventure Diving Ireland Limited Alpine Drinks Ltd Amach Agus Isteach Ltd Ambruzzese Ltd Anvil Investments Limited Apostrophe Limited Associated Fire & Security Ltd Belfast Theatre Company Limited Big Lily Productions Ltd Biltmore (NI) Limited Biltmore Hotels (NI) Limited Biltmore Hotels and Resorts World Wide (NI) Limited Biltmore Resorts (NI) Limited BJD Construction Limited Black Square Books Brolly McWilliams Limited Broompark View Developments Ltd Buena Vista (NI) Limited Buena Vista Corporation (NI) Limited Bvc Partners (NI) Limited C.M.D. (Northern Ireland) Limited Camview Properties Limited Cartridge World (NI) Limited Clarehill Concrete (Moira) Limited Creative Home Store Limited Cromac Property Investments Ltd D K Developments (2006) Ltd Dan Campbell Limited Dolin Properties Ltd Downview Distributors Limited East Antrim Motor Factors Ltd Eclipse Trading Limited Ema.Erf Limited Essence of Health Ltd Fleet Contracts Limited Folk Music Limited Friends of Morton G Devlin Contracts Ltd Glamour (NI) Ltd Grahame Day & Company Ltd Jem Interiors Limited Jordan Heelys Limited K & B Property Construction Limited Kilcarn Developments Limited Killea Manor Management Services Limited KNC Construction Ltd L & B (No. 138) Limited Landmark Individual Homes Ltd Leonardos Newry Ltd Lilsal Limited Livestock Services (Coleraine) Limited M & T Plastering Ltd Mayville Inns Limited McCabe & McIntyre Construction Limited Menford Packaging Millanos Liquid Lounge Ltd MV Enterprise Limited Nixarte (No. 41) Limited Northern Ireland Sheet Metal Works Limited O'Neill's Fuels (Ireland) Limited One Stop Property Shop (NI) Limited Orpen Limited P M Catering Limited Park UK & Ireland Limited Pinkies Nail Bar Ltd PK Commercials Ltd Pneumatic Component Supplies Ltd Pointridge Properties Ltd Polaris World Ltd Poleglass Pubs Limited Property Solutions (Northern Ireland) Limited Property Solutions Maintenance Limited O4 Homes Ltd Quantum Designs Ltd Riverland (NI) Ltd Rushe Steel Fixing Ltd Rutherford Park Management Company Limited Saintfield Homes Ltd

Seven 5ive Limited Simply Pictures Limited Sonic Property Services Ltd Springvale Low Energy Structures Limited Tally Developments Limited Tandem Digital Ltd Tod Electrical Services Ltd Trade-Track Ireland Ltd W McCalla & Co Limited Island Estates LLP

Geraldine Gough, for the Registrar of Companies for Northern Ireland (2609/63)

# **Petitions to Transfer Business**

# Pharmacy Mutual Insurance Company Limited and NPA Insurance Limited

IN THE HIGH COURT OF JUSTICE CHANCERY DIVISION COMPANIES COURT

No 8318 of 2008

IN THE MATTER OF

THE PHARMACY MUTUAL INSURANCE COMPANY LIMITED

and

IN THE MATTER OF

NPA INSURANCE LIMITED

IN THE MATTER OF

PART VII OF THE FINANCIAL SERVICES AND MARKETS ACT

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that on 3 October 2008 The Pharmacy Mutual Insurance Company Limited ("PMI") and NPA Insurance Limited ("NPAI") applied to the High Court of Justice for:

- 1. an Order under Part VII of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 ("the Act") sanctioning a scheme ("the Scheme") providing for the transfer to NPAI of the entire insurance business of PMI;
- 2. an Order making ancillary provision in connection with the implementation of the Scheme under Section 112 of the Act.

The proposed transfer will result in the business carried on by PMI being carried on by NPAI. The proposed transfer will secure, save as set out in the Scheme, the continuation by or against NPAI of any legal proceedings by or against PMI that relate to rights and obligations in respect of the transferred business. All claims being dealt with before the transfer by PMI will, following the transfer, be dealt with by NPAI. All claims arising after the transfer will be dealt with by NPAI.

The application is directed to be heard before the Companies Court Judge at the Royal Courts of Justice, Strand, London WC2A 2LL on 9 December 2008 and any person (including any employee of PMI or of NPAI) who alleges that he or she would be adversely affected by the carrying out of the Scheme may appear at the time of the said hearing in person or by Counsel. Any person who intends so to appear, and any policyholder of PMI or NPAI or any reinsurer of PMI who dissents from the Scheme but does not intend to appear, is requested to give not less than 14 days prior notice in writing of such intention or dissent, and the reasons therefore, to the solicitors named below.

Copies of a report on the terms of the Scheme prepared pursuant to Section 109 of the Act ("the Independent Expert's Report"), a statement setting out the terms of the Scheme and a summary of the Independent Expert's Report can be obtained free of charge at www.p-m-i.co.uk or by writing to The Company Secretary, The Pharmacy Mutual Insurance Company Limited, 40-42 St Peter's Street, St Albans, Hertfordshire AL1 3NP.

DATED this 10th day of October 2008

McClure Naismith LLP, Equitable House, 47 King William Street,

London, EC4R 9AF Tel: + 44 (0) 20 7929 3770

Fax: +44 (0) 20 7929 3466

Ref: RTS/HED

Solicitors for The Pharmacy Mutual Insurance Company Limited

Charles Russell LLP.

8-10 New Fetter Lane, London, EC4A 1RS

Tel: + 44 (0) 20 7203 5000 Fax: +44 (0) 20 7203 0200 Ref: SLC/BB/NPA

Solicitors for NPA Insurance Limited

(2614/59)

# **Personal Legal**



# **Changes of Name**

# Shirley Carlisle

CHANGE OF NAME BY DEED POLL ENROLLED IN CENTRAL **OFFICE** 

Notice is hereby given that by a Deed Poll dated 17th June 2008 and enrolled in the Supreme Court of Judicature on 22nd August 2008 Shirley Carlisle of 2 Klondyke Street, Belfast in the County of Antrim, widowed, a British Citizen abandoned the surname of Currie and assumed in lieu thereof the surname of Carlisle.

Dated this 1st day of October 2008

Signed: Ivor Moffitt, Solicitors for the said Shirley Carlisle formerly Shirley Currie, Holmes & Moffitt, 289 Shankill Road, Belfast, Co. Antrim, BT13 1 FT. (2901/39)

# Statutory Notice to Creditors & Others

IN THE ESTATE OF ADELAIDE SYBIL MEGAHEY, 112 EARLSWOOD ROAD, BELFAST, BT4 3EA, HOUSEWIFE

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 28 of the Trustee Act (Northern Ireland) 1958, that all creditors, beneficiaries and other persons having any claim against or interest in the estate of the above named Deceased, who died on the 27th August 2008 are hereby required to send on or before the 17th of December 2008 particulars of such claims or interest to the undersigned solicitors for the Personal Representatives of the Deceased.

And Notice is hereby further given that after the said 17th December 2008, the said Personal Representatives will proceed to convey or distribute the property of the said Deceased among the parties entitled thereto having regard only to the claims and demands of which particulars shall have been received.

Dated this 26th day of September 2008

Tughans Solicitors, Marlborough House, 30 Victoria Street, Belfast, BT1 3GS.

# Statutory Notice to Creditors & Others

IN THE ESTATE OF MARGARET HOPPER LATE OF 274 DRUM ROAD, COOKSTOWN, COUNTY TYRONE, WIDOW, DECEASED

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 28 of the Trustee Act (Northern Ireland) 1958, that all creditors, beneficiaries and other persons having any claims against or interests in the estate of the abovenamed deceased, who died on the 26th day of January 2008 are hereby required to send on or before the 12th day of January 2009, particulars of such claims or interests to the undersigned Solicitors for the personal Representatives of the Deceased.

And Notice is hereby further given that after the said 12th day of January 2009, the said Personal Representatives will proceed to convey or distribute the property of the deceased among the parties entitled thereto having regard only to the claims and demands of which particulars shall have been received.

Dated the 8th day of October 2008

J. B. & R. H. Twigg, Solicitors for the Personal Representative(s), 26 Fair Hill Road, Cookstown, Co. Tyrone, BT80 8LZ.

# Statutory Notice to Creditors & Others

IN THE ESTATE OF MARGARET STILBORN, DECEASED, LATE OF 5 DUNMORE CRESCENT, COOKSTOWN, BT80 8EJ

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 28 of the Trustee Act (Northern Ireland) 1958, that all creditors, beneficiaries and other persons having any claim against or interest in the estate of the above named Deceased, who died on the 10th day of May 2007 are hereby required to send on or before the 22nd day of December 2008 particulars

of such claims or interest to the undersigned solicitors for the Personal Representatives of the Deceased.

And Notice is hereby further given that after the said 22nd day of December 2008, the said Personal Representatives will proceed to convey or distribute the property of the said Deceased among the parties entitled thereto having regard only to the claims and demands of which particulars shall have been received.

Dated this 10th day of October 2008

Millar, Shearer & Black, Solicitors for the Personal Representatives, 40 Molesworth Street, Cookstown, Co. Tyrone, BT80 8PH. (2903/17)

# Statutory Notice to Creditors & Others

IN THE ESTATE OF VINCENT LAWRENCE McDONALD, DECEASED, LATE OF 11 KILLYCOLPY ROAD, STEWARTSTOWN, CO. TYRONE

Notice is hereby given pursuant to Section 28 of the Trustee Act (Northern Ireland) 1958, that all creditors, beneficiaries and other persons having any claim against or interest in the estate of the abovenamed Deceased, who died on the 20th day of May 2007 are hereby required to send on or before the 2nd day of January 2009 particulars of such claims or interest to the undersigned Solicitors for the Personal Representatives of the Deceased.

And Notice is hereby further given that after the said 2nd day of January 2009 the said Personal Representatives will proceed to convey or distribute the property of the said Deceased among the parties entitled thereto having regard only to the claims and demands of which particulars shall have been received.

Dated the 7th day of October 2008

Millar, Shearer & Black, Solicitors for the Personal Representatives, 40 Molesworth Street, Cookstown, Co. Tyrone, BT80 8PH.

(2903/40)

# TERMS AND CONDITIONS RELATING TO SUBMISSION OF

The Belfast Gazette is an Official Newspaper of Record. The Belfast Gazette publishes official, legal and regulatory notices pursuant to legislation and on behalf of the persons who are required by law to notify the public at large of certain information. For the avoidance of doubt all references to "Belfast Gazette" shall include supplements to the Belfast Gazette and all mediums which shall include the online version of the Belfast Gazette as well as the paper version.

The Belfast Gazette is published by the Publisher (defined below) under the authority and superintendence of the Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office and Queen's Printer of Acts of Parliament.
Notices received for publication fall under the following broad headings:

State, Parliament, Ecclesiastical, Public Finance, Transport, Planning, Health, Environment, Water, Agriculture & Fisheries, Energy, Post & Telecom, Other Notices, Competition, Corporate Insolvency, Personal Insolvency, Companies & Financial Regulation, Partnerships, Societies Regulation and Personal Legal information. Further information can be found at www.gazettes-online.co.uk.
These terms and conditions ("Terms and Conditions") govern submission

of Notices (as defined below) to the Belfast Gazette. By submitting Notices howsoever communicated, whether at the website www.gazettes-online.co.uk (the "Website") or to www.gazette-submission.co.uk, email, post and/or facsimile, the Advertiser (as defined below) agrees to be bound by these Terms and Conditions.

The Publisher reserves the right to modify these Terms and Conditions at any time. Such modifications shall be effective immediately upon publication of the modified Terms and Conditions. By submitting Notices to the Belfast Gazette after the Publisher has published notice of such modifications, the Advertiser agrees to be bound by the revised Terms and Conditions.

#### 1 Definitions

- In these Terms and Conditions:
  - 'Advertiser" means any company, firm or person who has made an application for and who has been allocated space in the Belfast Gazette, whether acting on their own account or as agent or representative of a principal;
  - "Charges" means the payment due for the acceptance of a Notice by the Publisher payable by the Advertiser as set out in the Authorised Scale of Charges which can be found in the printed copy or at www.gazettes-online.co.uk;
  - "Notice" means all advertisements and state, public or legal notices placed in the Belfast Gazette;
  - "Publisher" means The Stationery Office Limited.
- the singular includes the plural and vice-versa; and
- any reference to any legislative provision shall be deemed to include any subsequent re-enactment or amending provision.
- 2 By submitting a Notice to the Publisher, the Advertiser agrees to be bound by these Terms and Conditions which represent the entire terms agreed between the Publisher and Advertiser in relation to the publication of Notices. These Terms and Conditions shall govern and be incorporated into every Notice, and shall prevail over any terms or conditions (whether or not inconsistent with these Terms and Conditions) contained or referred to in any correspondence or documentation submitted by the Advertiser or implied by custom, practice or course of dealing, unless otherwise agreed in writing by the Publisher.
- 3 The Publisher shall make all reasonable efforts to verify the validity of any Notice submitted for publication.
- The Publisher may edit the Notice, subject to the following restrictions: 4.1 the sense of the Notice submitted by the Advertiser must not be altered:

  - Notices shall be edited for house style only, not for content; Notices can be edited to remove obvious duplications of
  - Notices can be edited to re-position material for style;
  - any additions or deletions required in order to include the minimum necessary information set out in any Notice guidelines
  - shall be confirmed with the Advertiser; and no amendments to the text (other than those made as a consequence of 4.1-4.5 above) shall be made without written confirmation from the Advertiser.
- 5 The Advertiser accepts that it submits a Notice entirely at its own risk and that the Publisher shall have discretion whether to accept a Notice for publication. The Advertiser must satisfy itself as to the legislative requirements relating to any Notice. Where the Publisher has accepted a Notice for publication, the Publisher shall have discretion to refuse to publish where the content of the Notice does not comply with legislative or procedural requirements (guidance on both is available from the Publisher). In such instances, the Publisher shall notify the Advertiser of the action required to remedy any deficiency and publication shall not take place until the Publisher is satisfied that such action has been taken by the Advertiser.
- 6 The Publisher (including affiliates, officers, directors, agents and employees) shall not be liable for any loss or damage including expenses or costs suffered by the Advertiser or any third party whether arising from the acts or omissions of the Publisher and/or the Advertiser and/or any third party made in connection with the Notice or otherwise except only

that nothing in these Terms and Conditions shall limit or exclude the Publisher's liability for fraudulent misrepresentation, or for death or personal injury resulting from the Publisher's negligence or the negligence of the Publisher's agents or employees.

- For the avoidance of doubt, subject to clause 4 above, in no circumstances shall the Publisher be liable for any economic losses (including, without limitation, loss of revenues, profits, contracts, business or anticipated savings), any loss of goodwill or reputation, or any special, indirect or consequential damages (however arising, including negligence).
- Where the Publisher is responsible for any error which, in the Publisher's reasonable opinion, causes a substantive change to the meaning of a Notice or would affect the legal efficacy of a Notice, upon notification of such error by the Advertiser, the Publisher shall publish the corrected Notice at no charge and at the next suitable opportunity and this shall be the limit of the Publishers liability or responsibility in these circumstances.
- In the event that the Publisher believes an Advertiser is deliberately submitting Notices in bad faith and in breach of clause 10 below, or has dealings with Advertisers who are in persistent breach of these Terms and Conditions, the Publisher may require further verification of information be provided by such Advertisers and may at its discretion delay publication of those Notices as far as it is able to, until it satisfied that the Notice it has received is based on authentic information.
- 10 The location of the Notice in the Belfast Gazette shall be at the discretion of the Publisher. For the avoidance of doubt, the Notice shall be published in the house style of the Belfast Gazette.
- 11 The Advertiser warrants:

  - 11.1 that it has the right, power and authority to submit the Notice; 11.2 the Notice is not false, inaccurate, misleading nor does it contain fraudulent information;
  - 11.3 the Notice is submitted in good faith, does not contravene any Act of Parliament nor is it in any way illegal or defamatory or an infringement of any other party's rights or an infringement of the British Code of Advertising Practice.
- 12 To the extent permissible by law the Publisher excludes all implied warranties, conditions or other terms, whether implied by statue or otherwise.
- 13 The Advertiser agrees to indemnify and hold the Publisher and/or (as applicable) the Publisher's affiliates, officers, directors, agents and employees harmless from all losses incurred (including legal costs), in respect of any claim or demand, including threatened claims or demands, made by any third party which constitute, or would if proved constitute, a breach or threatened breach by the Advertiser of these Terms and Conditions or any breach by the Advertiser of any law or an infringement of the rights of a third party. The Publisher shall consult with the Advertiser as to the way in which such claims are handled but the Publisher retain the final decision on all aspects of the claim, including choice of instructing solicitors, steps taken in litigation and decisions to settle the case. The Advertiser shall provide, at its own expense, such co-operation and assistance as the Publisher may reasonably request, including the provision of witnesses, access to premises and delivery up of documents.
- 14 The Advertiser shall promptly notify the Publisher in writing of any actual, threatened or suspected claim made by a third party or parties against the Advertiser and/or the Publisher in relation to a Notice. The Publisher reserves the right, following a claim or threatened claim, to immediately remove the Notice which is the subject of the complaint from the website at www.gazettes-online.co.uk and all other websites controlled by the Publisher containing the Notice. The Publisher may require the Advertiser to amend the Notice at its own cost before it agrees to re-publish the Notice if it is capable of rectification to avoid the claim or threatened claim. Any reinstatement of the Notice shall be at the sole discretion of the Publisher.
- 15 The Advertiser acknowledges that the Publisher may re-use Notices and/or allow third parties to re-use Notices accepted for publication in the Belfast Gazette, and hereby assigns to the Publisher all rights, including but not limited to, copyright in all Notices, and warrants that any such activity by the Publisher and/or third parties does not and will not infringe any legal right of the Advertiser or any third party.
- 16 The Advertiser accepts that the purpose of the Belfast Gazette is to disseminate information of interest to the public as widely as possible and that the information contained in the Notices published in the Belfast Gazette may be used by third parties after publication for any purpose. In such instance, the Publisher accepts no liability whatsoever.
- 17 The Advertiser accepts that the Charges may be amended from time to time and will be payable at the rate in force at the time of invoicing unless otherwise agreed by the Publisher. The Charges must be paid by the Advertiser in advance of publication unless other requirements of the Publisher (as determined from time to time) are notified to the Advertiser.
- 18 If the Advertiser wishes to make a Complaint then please refer to the Gazette office.
- 19 A person who is not a party to these Terms and Conditions has no right under the Contracts (Rights of Third Parties) Act 1999 to enforce any term of these Terms and Conditions but this does not affect any right or remedy of a third party specified in these Terms and Conditions or which exists or is available apart from that Act.

All communications on the business of the Belfast Gazette should be addressed to The Belfast Gazette, 16 Arthur Street, Belfast BT1 4GD Telephone: 028 9089 5135 Fax: 028 9023 5401 belfast.gazette@tso.co.uk



AUTHORISED SCALE OF CHARGES From 1st May 2008		Submitted by Webform		All Other formats		Includes Voucher Copy	
			Excl	Incl	Excl	Incl	Incl
			VAT	VAT	VAT	VAT	VAT
1	Winding Up Petitions		47.00	55.23	62.50	73.44	74.19
2	2 All Other Corporate and Personal Insolvency Notices		47.00	55.23	62.50	73.44	74.19
	(2-5 Related Companies will be charged at double the single company rate)						
(6-10 Related Companies will be charged at treble the single company rate)							
3	3 Water Resources, Control of Pollution (PPC)		94.00	110.45	125.00	146.88	147.63
4	All Other Notice Types	Up to 20 lines	47.00	55.23	62.50	73.44	74.19
		Additional 5 lines or fewer	18.25	21.45	18.25	21.45	
5	Proofing - per notice (Copy must be submitted	at least one week					
prior to publication)		Free	Free	31.25	36.72		
6	6 Late Advertisements accepted after 3.00pm, 1 day prior to publication		31.25	36.72	31.25	36.72	
7 Withdrawal of Notices after 3.00pm, 1 day prior to publication		47.00	55.23	62.50	73.44		
8 Voucher Copy of the newspaper for advertiser's files		0.75	0.75	0.75	0.75		

A logo or crest can be displayed for £50+Vat.

An annual subscription to printed copy and Supplements is available for £68.00. For more information, please telephone 0870 600 5522

All Notices and Advertisements should reach the Belfast Gazette Office before 3.00 pm, the working day prior to publication. Notices and Advertisements received after that time will be inserted if circumstances permit.

The Belfast Gazette is published on Fridays (bank holidays excepted).

For electronic data (XML, Excel, PDF, Fax) or a subscription please telephone 0870 600 3322 or email *tsocorporatesales@tso.co.uk* 



information & publishing solutions

Published by TSO (The Stationery Office) and available from:

#### Online

www.tsoshop.co.uk

# Mail, Telephone, Fax & E-mail

TSO

PO Box 29, Norwich, NR3 IGN

Telephone orders/General enquiries: 0870 600 5522

Fax orders: 0870 600 5533

Email: customer.services@tso.co.uk

Textphone: 0870 240 3701

#### **TSO Shops**

16 Arthur Street, Belfast BTI 4GD 028 9023 8451 Fax 028 9023 540171 Lothian Road, Edinburgh EH3 9AZ 0870 606 5566 Fax 0870 606 5588

## The Parliamentary Bookshop

12 Bridge Street, Parliament Square, London SWIA 2JX

# TSO@Blackwell and other Accredited Agents

15BN 978-0-337-77032-8

0 780337 770326

Published and printed in the UK by The Stationery Office Limited under the authority and superintendence of Carol Tullo, Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office being the Government Printer for Northern Ireland and the Officer appointed to print the Acts of the Northern Ireland Assembly.